Belmont Parish War Memorial Fund


BELMONT PARISH WAR MEMORIAL FUND
This “Fund” was inaugurated on the 28th November 1946 as the result of a Public Meeting held in the Belmont Parish Hall on that date, convened by Belmont Parish Council and supported by the Parochial Church Council.

The object of the fund is to erect a memorial to the memory of persons previously resident in the parish who lost their lives as a result of enemy action during the Second Great War     1939 – 45.

Present at meeting:- Messrs Connor, Sharpe, Lashlie, Bell, Smith, Allen, Palmer, Gault, Rev. L. Pickles, Codling, Trotter, Glew, Gray-Morrow, Robinson, McLaughlin, Garside, Cooper W., Corby, Wilson J., Turnbull and Mesdames Weatherburn, Codling, Trotter, Gray-Morrow, Robson A. M., Robson E., Thompson, Morland.
It was resolved that the above named persons be elected as a committee for the purposes of the fund with power to add to the personnel.

It was resolved that the officials of the Fund be:-

Chairman Coun. J. Wilson

Vice Chairman the Rev. L. Pickles

Hon. Treasurer Mrs. D. Trotter

Hon. Secretary Mr. T. M. Turnbull

It was resolved that the memorial be an extension of the existing 1914 – 18 War Memorial, situated in Belmont Churchyard, and that the names of persons who lost their lives in the last war be inscribed thereon:- moved H. Lashlie seconded T. Sharpe.

It was resolved on the motion of Mr. E. Garside seconded by Mr. R. Bell that the capital cost of the necessary extension be met by public subscription.

It was also decided that application be made to the Police Authority for permission to conduct “house-to-house” collections at fortnightly intervals as from the 10th January 1947 until sufficient money has been raised:- moved Mr. E. Garside seconded Mr. W. Cooper.  

The following persons volunteered their services as collectors:-
Mr. H. Robinson



Bainbridge St., Broomside Lane, Church View

Mr. J. Conner




Bainbridge St., Broomside Lane, Church View
Mr. J. Corby




Bainbridge St., Broomside Lane, Church View

Mr. E. Garside




Carrville and Moor End Terrace

Mr. J. Codling




Carrville and Moor End Terrace

Mr. J. Allen




Carrville and Moor End Terrace

Mr. Smith




Carrville and Moor End Terrace

Mr. J. Palmer




Carrville and Moor End Terrace

Mrs. J. Codling



Carrville and Moor End Terrace

Mrs. Weatherburn, Mr R. Bell

Eden Terrace, March’s Buildings, Alma 






Place, and Belle View Terrace

Mrs. Robson




Moor Crescent

Mr. H. Smith




Marshall Terrace

Mrs. A. Forrester, Mrs. Morland, Mrs.

Turnbull, Mrs. Gault



Kepier Crescent

Mrs. Jennison




Bells Ville, Lodge Hill, Ernest Place, Adolphus 







Place

Mrs. T. Sharp




Providence Place, Renny’s Lane, Teasdale 






Terrace

Mr. W. Cooper



Dragon Ville & Vane Villas

Mr. G. Glew




Frank Street & New Durham

Mr. M. McLaughlin



Frank Street & New Durham

It was resolved that a Deposit Account be opened with the C.W.S. Bank.

It was decided that each collector be provided with a Collection Book, the money to be handed to the treasurer after each collection, by whom a receipt will be issued.

The secretary was instructed to obtain estimates from sculptors for the erection of the memorial and to present the same to the next meeting.

Next meeting to be held on Monday 6th January at 7.30.pm.

Committee Meeting held 6th January 1947

Chairman Coun. J. Wilson 20 members present.

The minutes of meeting held on 28th November 1946 were read, confirmed and signed as a true record.

It was resolved that the following ladies be added to the committee: - Mrs. H. Gault, Mrs. A. Forrester and Mrs. T. M. Turnbull, these ladies having offered their services as collectors, together with Mrs. Morland, for the Kepier Crescent district.

 Mr. Garside raised the matter of collection in the Carrville area and it was agreed that for collection purposes the area be sub-divided as follows: - Mr.  & Mrs. Codling No.1 to No.60 High Street, Mr. Allen No.60 to No.120 High Street, Mr. Palmer & Mr. Garside the remainder of the district including Moor End Terrace.
Alma Place, Eden Terrace and Belle View Terrace area.  Mrs. Weatherburn agreed to collect in this district and Mr. Bell offered his assistance in case of necessity.

Finance Collection Books were handed to the various collectors.  On the motion of Mr. Glew seconded by the Rev. L. Pickles, Mr. D. Trotter was heartily thanked by the committee for providing the collection books free of charge to the Fund.

It was resolved that the money collected be handed  to the treasurer at each monthly meeting and deposited by this official in the Belmont War Memorial Fund Deposit Account with the C.W.S. Bank.  Questions were asked regarding the issue of individual receipts to donors.  It was decided that such receipts would be issued if specially requested.

Estimates for memorial: - estimates for the erection of the memorial were received from Mr. T. Widdowfield, J. Lowes & Sons and also a letter from Mr. G. E. Lawson secretary of the Dunelm Granite Co. stating that they would do the required work but requested that the committee should state the amount they would be prepared to pay.
It was resolved that further consideration of the estimates be deferred until the next meeting and in the meantime the secretary be requested to obtain further estimates and also obtain from J. Lowes & Sons the cost of having the memorial in red granite instead of stone, as quoted in the estimate.

The secretary reported that a licence to promote Charitable Collection under the House to House Collections Act 1939 had been received from the Chief Constable Durham County Constabulary, such licence to expire on the 31st December 1947.
It was resolved that the names of persons to be inscribed on the memorial shall be reserved to persons who were previously resident in the Civil Parish of Belmont, the collectors being requested to obtain information as to the name, rank and regiment of persons who were killed in action.

The vicar stated that he would be responsible for the payments of fee for placing the memorial in the Belmont Churchyard and was duly thanked for his offer.

Date of the next two meetings 30th January 1947 and 27th February respectively.
Minutes of meeting held 30th January 1947

The minutes of meeting held 6th January 1947 were read confirmed and signed as a true record.

It was resolved to convey the best wishes of the committee to Mrs. Weatherburn who is at present incapacitated by illness.  Mr. R. Bell volunteered to be responsible for collections in Mrs. Weatherburn’s district during her illness.

Additions to Committee.  It was resolved that Mrs. O’Brien, Mrs. Carter and Mr. J. R. Cooper be enrolled as members of this committee.

Mr. Corby mentioned that Mr. S. Jones who had been killed in action, enlisted in the regular army from this parish prior to the war and his relatives had since removed to some other district.  It was resolved that his name be inscribed on the memorial.
Considerable discussion then took place regarding the inscriptions to be inscribed on the memorial and it was resolved that the initial letter of Christian name or names and the surname be inserted and no service particulars, except decorations if any be stated with the proviso that in the case of females the full Christian name be shown: - moved Mr. D. Trotter seconded Mr. H. Gault.

Treasurer’s Report.  The treasurer’s report showed receipts from collections to be £53.17.41/2. as on this date.  This amount was considered as satisfactory Mr. Bell reported that a lady had offered a canteen of cutlery to the committee, to be disposed of for the benefit of the Fund.  Mr. Bell was requested to convey the thanks of committee to the donor and it was decided to consider the matter at the next meeting so that the best possible use be made of the gift, in the interests of the Fund.

It was reported that Mr. Allen was unable, through unforeseen circumstances, to collect in the area 60 to 120 High Street.  Mrs. Carter and Mr. Trotter offered their services to fill the vacancy, which were accepted and appreciated by the committee.

The secretary presented amended estimates from Mr. Widdowfield and Messrs J. H. Lowes & Sons.

It was resolved that a decision regarding the estimates be deferred pending further income.

Minutes of Meeting held 27th February 1947 
18 members of the committee present
The minutes of the meeting held on 30th January 1947 were read confirmed and signed as a true record.

The Financial Statement presented by the treasurer, Mrs. D. Trotter showed the amount collected during the past month to be £50.7.0. making a gross total of £104.4. 41/2 subscribed to date.

The treasurer’s report was unanimously approved and the committee’s thanks were conveyed to Mrs. Trotter for her continued good work.

Arising out of the report it was resolved to record the committee’s appreciation of the following private donations, Belmont Parish Hall Management Committee £10.0.0., Mrs. Pemberton £2.2.0. and Mr. A. Anderson £2.2.0.

As a further scheme for obtaining revenue it was resolved that application be made to the Parish Hall Committee for the hire of the Parish Hall for the purpose of holding a dance from midnight April 6th to 4-30a.m. April 7th.  If the application should prove successful it was agreed that Mr. J. Conner be responsible for the necessary arrangements and Messrs Palmer, Garside, Bell, Wilson, Robinson and Turnbull volunteered their assistance as stewards for the dance.
A further discussion then took place regarding the estimates and type of stone of which the proposed memorial should be built.

A proposition moved by Mr. McLaughlin seconded by Mr. Gault that the material of the memorial shall be of stone was defeated and an amendment by Mrs. Morland seconded by Mr. J. W. Blackburn that the material be of pink granite was carried, the voting being 6 votes for stone memorial and 12 the granite memorial.

The list of persons killed in action was then considered and the secretary was instructed to ascertain whether or not Miss A. M. Wilkinson was a resident of the Civil Parish of Belmont at the time of death.

In connection with the inscriptions Mr. Bell mentioned the omission of a person’s name on the 1914-18 War Memorial and requested the committee to give a ruling on the matter.  After due consideration it was resolved that no action be taken.

Date of next meeting 27th March at 7.30p.m.

Committee Meeting Held 27th March 1947 
Chairman Coun. J. Wilson 17 members present
The minutes of meting held 27th February 1947 were read, confirmed and signed as a true record.

Finance, the Financial Statement presented by Mrs. D. Trotter showed the amount subscribed to date to be £128.15.41/2.  The report was received as satisfactory and the treasurer was thanked for the service rendered.  Arising out of the report it was stated that Coun. I. Sharp had not submitted an account of the collections in his area.  It was resolved that the secretary be instructed to communicate with him regarding the matter.  Moved Mr. W. Cooper seconded Mr. J Conner.

The question of the continuance of the fortnightly collections in the parish was discussed at length and it was recommended to the collectors that a further collection be made prior to the next meeting.  

It was resolved that all Collection Books be returned to the treasurer on or before the 18th April 1947.

A letter from Mr. M. J. McLaughlan, together with his Collection Book, stating that he was unable to continue collecting owing to the pressure of other work, was received.

Public Dance, Mr. J. Conner reported that the Parish Hall Committee had granted permission for the use of the Parish Hall for the purpose of a dance in aid of the Fund, to be held on 7th April 1947.  He stated that all arrangements had been made in conformity with previous minute dated 27th February 1947.  The reported was received, the work performed in making the arrangements being duly appreciated by the committee.  Mr. Garside, on behalf of Belmont Miners Lodge, thanked the members of the committee for the work they were undertaking in the erection of a war memorial.

It was resolved that the gifts of £2.2.0. from Belmont Miners Lodge and £2.0.0. from Belmont Labour Party be recorded as a token of appreciation.  
The list of names for inscription on the memorial was again revised and it was found that the total to date is 25.
As the committee’s request Mr. Lashlie promised to have a paragraph inserted in the “Advertiser” advising relatives of those “killed in action” to communicate with the secretary and furnish information necessary to ensure that the names of all residents who made the supreme sacrifice be inscribed on the memorial.

Auditors, it was resolved to request Messrs W. Mole and C. Lowe to be auditors for the Memorial Fund.

Date of next meeting 18th April at 7.30 p.m.

Committee Meeting held 18th April 1947 
Chairman Coun. J. Wilson 16 Members present.

The minutes of meeting held on 27th March 1947 were read, confirmed and signed as a true record.

Mr Conner presented a report in regard to the Public Dance held on Easter Monday in aid of the Memorial Fund and stated that a profit of £14. 1.0. had been realised.  It was unanimously resolved that this committee record its appreciation of the work done by Mr. Conner, the members of the committee and others who had rendered assistance in arranging and running the dance.  
Inscriptions on the memorial.  The matter of inscriptions on the proposed memorial was again considered and the list of names reviewed.

On information submitted by Mrs. Forrester it was resolved that the name of J. Iveson late of Kepier Crescent be added to the list.

The list of names as approved by the committee to date is as follows.
D. Ashworth


J. Lowerson

S. Bews


H. Marshall

C. N. Carr


Sarah Morgan

W. Devine


G. Newby

A. Falconer


R. Potts

W. Garside


J. Quinn

J. W. Harland


A. Raine

G. Hesp


A. Richardson

L. A. Hill


C T. Watson

J. Ivison


W. O. White

T. Ivison


J. W. Forster

J. R. Knox


S. Jones

V. Lappage


J. Laverick

The Financial Report submitted by the treasurer showing a credit balance of £142.4.51/2., including dance receipt of £14.1.0. previously referred to, was received as satisfactory.

Considerable discussion then took place in relation to various schemes for obtaining money towards the cost of the erection of the memorial.

A resolution moved by the vicar, the Rev. L. Pickles and seconded by Mr. J. Codling that only money from public subscription and the profits from dances, whist drives and concerts or donations from public societies be accepted, was defeated 

An amendment moved by Mr. W. Cooper, seconded by Mr. H. Gault that we accept donations from other sources was carried.
Mrs. Morland was deputised to interview Mrs. Falconer regarding a donation to the fund, Mrs. Falconer having previously expressed a desire to contribute towards the cost of the memorial.

The secretary was instructed to interview Mr. Dunlop of J. Lowes & Sons requesting that a cheaper design of memorial be submitted, the committee having in mind the fact that the capital necessary for the erection of the memorial as per No. 2 design, approximate cost £180, may not be raised.

It was resolved that the next meeting be held on Friday 16th May at 7.30p.m.

Committee Meeting held 16th May 1947 
Chairman Coun. J. Wilson 14 members present.
The minutes of meeting held on 18th April 1947 were read. confirmed and signed as a true record.

It was resolved that this committee records its appreciation of the following private donations: - Mrs. Falconer £10.10.0. Mr. Showler £2.2.0.

Treasurer’s report. Mrs. D. Trotter reported that the balance standing to the credit of the Fund was £186.  The report was received as very satisfactory.  The treasurer reported that a donation of 5/0 had been received from Mrs. J. Cox of Sherburn Road Estate, Durham.  Mrs. Cox being evidently of the opinion that her husband’s name, he having been killed in action during the late war, would be inscribed on the memorial.  The vicar kindly offered to ascertain from Mrs. Cox the information as to whether or not Mr. Cox was a resident of Belmont Civil Parish prior to enlistment.
Contract for erection of memorial.  The matter of placing the contract for the erection of the
memorial was discussed at length.  The No. 2 plan submitted by J. Lowes & Sons subject to amendment seemed to be generally favoured.  A resolution moved by Mr. Robinson seconded by Mr. McLaughlin that we accept No. 2 plan as presented by J. Lowes & Son was defeated and an amendment moved by the vicar, seconded by Mr. Codling, that a deputation consisting 

of the chairman Mr. Gault, the vicar and the secretary be empowered to inquire from J. Lowes & Sons the possibility of having the pedestals raised, to be more in conformity with the present memorial, was carried – voting: for the resolution 6 for the amendment 7.

The chairman extended to the vicar the thanks of the committee for his generous gesture in being responsible for the payment of the sum of £15 as ground fees for the erection of the memorial in Belmont Churchyard.
It was resolved that the next meeting be held on Friday 30th May at 7.30p.m.

Committee Meeting 30th May 1947 
Chairman Coun. J. Wilson 10 members of the committee present.
The minutes of the meeting held 16th May were read, confirmed and signed as a true record.
Arising from minutes.  The vicar reported that Mr. J. Cox was not a resident of the Belmont Civil Parish prior to enlistment in H. M. Forces.  It was therefore resolved that the name of Mr. Cox be not inscribed on the memorial and that the amount donated by Mrs. Cox be refunded.
The secretary reported that lists of the names it is proposed to inscribe on the war memorial had been posted in various places in the parish but no additions, amendments or errors had been communicated to him as requested in the notice.

It was resolved that the list of names as appears on page 18 and previously compiled by this committee be inscribed on the war memorial.

The vicar reported how the sub committee comprised of the chairman, Mr Gault, the secretary and himself had interviewed Mr. Dunlop, of Messrs Lowes & Sons, and the latter had agreed to submit a further design.  This design had been received by the secretary and was inspected by the committee.

It was resolved that Plan B showing the two bottom bases of stone and the third of granite and the whole memorial rising to a height of 4ft 6in, in due proportion with the existing memorial be accepted providing the cost does not exceed £186.  On these terms and after the secretary has confirmed with the sub committee the contract for the erection of the war memorial be placed with Messrs J. Lowes & Sons.  Moved Mr. Garside seconded Mr. Gault.
The question of re-lettering the names on the 1914 – 18 War Memorial was considered.  It was resolved that the secretary contact the officials of the 1914 – 18 War Memorial Fund with the view to having the names on that memorial re-lettered in black to correspond with the inscriptions on the proposed 1939 – 45 Memorial.  It was further agreed to request Messrs Lowes & Sons to include this work, if the sanction of the said officials be obtained in the above maximum cost.

It was resolved that the date of the next meeting be at the discretion of the secretary.

Committee Meeting held 9th October 1947 
Chairman Mr. D. Trotter 14 members of committee present.
The minutes of committee meeting held on 30th May 1947 were read, confirmed and signed as a true record.
Arising out of minutes.  The secretary reported that he had obtained sanction to have the inscriptions of the 1914 – 18 War Memorial done over in black to correspond with the black inscription on the proposed memorial for the 1939 – 45 War, such permission having been received from Miss Robson and Mr. C. Banks the officials of the previous Memorial Fund.

The secretary also reported that in accordance with committee minute dated 30th May 1947 and after consultation with the appointed sub-committee he had accepted the offer of Messrs John Lowes & Sons, Durham, to erect the memorial complete with kerbing, height of pedestals 4ft 6ins high and including the inscribing of 26 names and blacking over the names on the 1914 – 18 War Memorial all for the amount of £180.

The report was received and the action of the secretary was approved.  

Unveiling and Dedication of the memorial.  It was resolved that the new memorial be unveiled and dedicated by the vicar, the Rev. L. Pickles, during the annual Remembrance Service to be held in the Parish Church on Sunday 9th November 1947 at 10.30a.m.

It was also resolved that an official invitation be issued to the Belmont Parish Council to attend the service and that a similar invitation be extended to Miss Robson and Mr. C. Banks.

The secretary was instructed to have 25 posters printed and placed in prominent places in the parish advising and inviting all residents to the Remembrance and Dedication Service.

Poppy Wreath.  It was resolved that a Poppy Wreath be purchased, the committee to be responsible for the cost, by voluntary subscription.  Mrs. Morland and Miss Robson were deputised by the committee to place the wreath on the War Memorial.
Withdrawal Signature Card.  It was resolved that the Withdrawal Signature Card in respect of the Deposit Account of the Belmont Parish War Memorial Fund with C. W. S. Bank, Durham, be signed by the chairman Mr. J. Wilson, the treasurer Mrs. D. Trotter and the secretary Mr. J. M. Turnbull, these officials to withdraw monies and close the account at the instructions of a bare majority of the committee.

The officials were authorised to close the Deposit Account with C. W. S. Bank on receipt of a request for payment by Messrs John Lowes & Sons and to pay all the outstanding accounts and after all accounts have been duly paid a “Statement of Accounts” subject to audit shall be prepared by the Hon. Treasurer and presented to a meeting of this committee, to be convened by the secretary.

The treasurer’s report showed a balance of £186. 12. 0. in the Deposit Account, all finances of the Fund having now been paid into this account.  Mrs. Trotter was thanked for the services she had so willingly rendered.

J. Wilson Chairman
11th December 1947
PAGE  
9

